M.O.R.E.

Mandates Sub-Committee Meeting
MEETING MINUTES

Thursday, April 04, 2013 

1:00 PM in LOB Room 1B 

The meeting was called to order by Chairman, Sayers at 1:09 P.M.  

The following sub-committee members were present: 

Rep. Bill Aman, Elizabeth Gara, Sal Luciano, Dave Roche, Leo Paul, Rep. Melissa Ziobron, James Jaskot, Vinnie Loffredo, Sheila McKay, Fillmore McPherson,  Art Ward,  Steve McKeever, Michael Criss,  Chris Tracy for Thomas Discipio, Rep. Lavielle and Rep. Nicastro 
The Chairman, Rep. Sayers welcomed everyone. Opening remarks were made.
Rep. Sayers asked for a motion to accept the minutes of the previous meeting. A motion was made and seconded. The motion was carried by the members.

Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to SB1019, “An Act Concerning Administrative Streamlining at the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection”.  She stated the bill was DEEP’s proposal and was supported by all parties, but never passed.
Ms. Gara explained that FEMA adopted flood control regulations that municipalities incorporated into their local land use and zoning regulations. DEEP then proposed the discontinuance of the program because it was no longer necessary. Ms. Gara described the state run program as a duplicate effort and said she was not aware of any opposition to ending the program. Ms. Gara stated that the stream channel encroachment line is separate from stream flow regulations. Stream flow regulations govern the amount of water that utilities have to release from their reservoirs and eventually municipal water utilities will see increase compliance costs.
Rep. Sayers reiterated the focus to SB1019. This bill relives the municipalities from duplicate reporting/recording requirements.  

Rep. Ziobron stated SB1019 was filed with LCO on March 28, 2013. 
Rep. Sayers requested that Shane Henry check the status of SB1019.

Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to the Sewer, Water and Property Tax Notices. 

Ms. Gara stated the mandate was a recommendation of the Connecticut Housing and Finance Authority Task Force. It was intended to provide information about the availability of community resources and counseling services for people who are having difficulties with their mortgages and are at risk of foreclosure.  A lack of clarity has led to municipalities attaching the notices to all customer statements. The computer generated nature of the bill combined with the inability to distinguish which customers need to receive the statements has resulted in an increased workload for town staff and  decreased productivity. Ms. Gara stated that any party involved in foreclosure is required to receive this information. It is a duplicate requirement.  Repealing subsection (b) of the statue would resolve this issue.
James Jaskot stated the Tax Collector Association is currently addressing this issue and is working with the Chairman of the Planning and Development Committee to change the mandate so that the requirement will specifically apply only to foreclosure cases. 

Mr. McPherson made a motion to support striking subsection (b) from the mandate and to let the Planning and Development Committee address the language change.
Rep. Ziobron seconded the motion.

Rep. Sayers asked for a voice vote.  The motion carried unanimously.

Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to Police Officer Standards and Training (P.O.S.T.) mandates.
Mr. Luciano checked with Council 15. They were in favor of a retired state trooper municipal applicant foregoing the mandate of sixty hours of required training. They recommended a time threshold of five years from retirement for a former state trooper to undergo the sixty hours of P.O.S.T .training.
Rep. Sayers suggested creating a checklist for applicants to address their prior training when undergoing the municipal application process.
Mr. McPherson inquired about recent college graduates with law enforcement degrees. He wondered if their college degree would compensate for some of the required sixty hours of P.O.S.T. training.
Mr. Luciano stated there could be significant differences between P.O.S.T. training and college law enforcement education. He stated he would get back to the committee. He will inquire with Council 15 to look at the feasibility of a checklist.
Mr.Tracy, representing Tom DiScippio stated he is a P.O.S.T. certified Hazmat and personal protective equipment instructor.  He agreed with Mr. Luciano and stated that college law enforcement degrees do not replace the practical experience of P.O.S.T. training.
Rep. Sayers directed the discussion to SB272 “An Act Concerning State Mandates”, requiring the 2/3 vote by both houses of the Connecticut General Assembly for passage. Rep. Sayers stated the bill was dead.

Rep. Ziobron stated that she was a co-sponsor of SB272 and it would be brought up again.
Mr. Ward stated he supports the 2/3 majority requirement and would like to see its passage for all unfunded mandates.
Rep. Lavielle questioned why the chairs of Planning and Development let the legislation die in committee and why was there continued resistance toward this bill. She stated if there was a more clear understanding of the reasons against the bill it might lead to passage of the bill.  
Rep. Sayers clarified that SB272 bill was in Appropriations and not in Planning and Development. 

Rep. Ziobron made a motion to support the concept of the 2/3 majority requirement for mandates and ask the Appropriations Committee to consider supporting the bill. 

Rep. Lavielle seconded the motion.
Mr. Luciano referenced the State Mandates on Municipalities handout. He stated there are exceptions in all states that have the 2/3 majority requirement vote on mandates.
Rep. Nicastro stated that three members of our subcommittee serve on Appropriations and suggested that the members meet with the co-chairs of the Appropriations Committee to see if SB 272 could be brought up in committee. 

Rep. Sayers inquired about the effectiveness of the 2/3 majority mandate in other states.
Mr. Luciano stated there was a common exemption of Boards of Education, elections and funding pre-existing pension requirements from the process of the 2/3 majority mandate. 

Mr. McKeever stated that education is an important mandate that needs to be protected from requiring the 2/3 majority vote. He stressed individualized cost savings over broad implementation.
Rep. Sayers stated that any bill that requires money gets a fiscal note attached to it.
Rep. Sayers supported Mr. McKeever’s comments regarding exempting education from requiring a 2/3 majority vote. 

Mr. Roche counseled about being too broad when applying the 2/3 majority requirement..
Rep. Sayers stated the discussion on 2/3 majority vote will continue after the sub-committee receives more information. She invited other sub-committee members to contribute research on the issue.
Mr. Paul stated he serves on the Advisory Commission of Intergovernmental Relations (ACIR), which every year publishes a report on mandates. He referenced mandates and their heavy financial costs.  He suggested that the full financial costs of all mandates be made prior to public hearings and deliberations.
Rep. Sayers stated that other states exempt federal law requirements, elections, existing mandates and police and fire services  from the 2/3 majority rule.
Mr. Criss stated that we should trust the process of creating mandates, but verify the costs involved.  Mr.Criss would like to see the process slowed down to ensure a balanced outcome defined as the state partially funding the mandates and imposing new mandates in a more considerate fashion.
Rep. Lavielle stated she believes the 2/3 majority requirement for mandates would encourage dialogue with the municipalities and lead to better bills.
Ms. Gara stated that C.O.S.T. supports the 2/3 majority requirement and agrees that there are certain exceptions to its application that should be considered such as education. The 2/3 majority requirement would ensure a better understanding of the bills being adopted.
Mr. Tracy commented on the trust and verify approach and stated he could recall mandates that were supposed to be expensive, yet ended up having little or no cost. 
Mr. McPherson stated he was not as concerned about the mandates already on the books, but the mandates that have yet to be written.

Mr. Roche inquired if municipalities require a 2/3 majority vote for their tax increases. 
Mr.Paul stated he has to go to the residents by referendum or town meeting to pass a tax increase.  It does not require a 2/3 majority, but a simple majority.
Rep. Amen stated that the 2/3 majority is required for his town council to pass local ordinances. He stated when state mandates are applied to towns, the government agencies design and implement the new laws .The costs disappear into the agencies costs of operating expenses.  He feels the 2/3 majority requirement would alleviate that problem. In addition, a 2/3 majority requirement would compel more thinking about what is being addressed in mandates. 

Mr. Luciano stated that Florida, New Jersey and Louisiana have different systems of government, so the application of examples from these states may not work well in Connecticut. He questioned the unintended consequences of not imposing mandates on municipalities.
Rep. Sayers discussed the various forms of government within Connecticut’s 169 municipalities. 
Mr. Loffredo is not convinced that the 2/3 majority requirement is a good idea. He referenced the mandate on Heart and Hypertension that went thru the removal process without utilizing a 2/3 majority requirement and stated sometimes in a case like this, he thought it would have been prudent to preserve the right of the minority.
Rep. Sayers discussed the relevancy of older mandates and stated it would be a good idea to have a periodic review. She referenced as an example the still existing mandate that requires Connecticut to have a TB hospital.
Mr. McPherson stated that the right or wrong of a particular piece of legislation disappears if the mandate gets funded.
Rep. Sayers referenced PILOT being a funded mandate that slowly got unfunded.
Mr. Tracy stated that there are mandates on the books that don’t require funding.  He agreed with the statement trust and then verify.
Rep. Sayers addressed an earlier motion regarding 2/3 majority requirements and asked for a show of hands for approval. The motion carried: ten for and six against.
Rep. Sayers stated Minimum Budget Requirements would be addressed at a later subcommittee meeting.
Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to In School Suspensions.
Ms. McKay consulted with superintendent colleagues that they were ok with the current In School Suspension legislation as written.
Rep. Ziobron reiterated her belief in trust and verify.  She expressed concern about establishing a pot of money that could be easily misappropriated for other projects. 

Rep. Sayers cited examples of possible ways to save money under the regionalized savings program: IT in the Cloud and regional purchasing.  She requested further suggestions.
Mr. Ward referenced a grant for a $300,000 pot hole patcher that he regionalized and split the cost with Plainvillle and Plymouth.

Mr. Paul referenced an equipment cooperative in his part of the state that consists of twenty towns, that has saved $100,000.

Rep. Sayers inquired about an initiative to require that regionalized purchase savings be put towards unfunded mandates.
Rep. Aman requested a written proposal regarding the planned implementation of any regionalized cooperative programs.  He expressed concern about how the money would be managed.

Mr. McPherson supported regionalized procurement. He inquired how the administrative costs associated with the proposal would be addressed.
Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to new mandates to be considered for our next meeting.

Mr. Ward would like to look at the fees for licensing charged by the state. He will have information for our next meeting.
Mr. Paul referenced PA 7-163e and his opposition to the municipal property search requirement included in HB 6637 “an Act Concerning the Discontinuance of Highways and Private Ways by Municipalities” and would like to address this issue.

Mr. McPherson stated he would like to look at town clerk recording fees and a more equitable distribution of funds collected.
Ms. Gara would like to address a proposal reinstating a provision stating that once ACIR identifies particular mandates that apply to municipalities, the committee of cognizance should hold a public hearing and recommend to the General Assembly if it should be modified or rejected. In addition, she wanted to discuss the teacher evaluation component of the Teacher Reform Act.
Rep. Sayers discussed the goals of the subcommittee and hopes to continue to address the issue of burdensome mandates on municipalities in the future.

Rep. Sayers announced the next subcommittee meeting will be on Thursday, April 11th at 1:00P.M. in Room 2D of the LOB.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:03P.M.

Submitted: Maureen O’Reilly, Michael Werner and Shane Henry
